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August 13, 2024 

 
Dear Citizens of Baltimore City, 
 
The mission of the Office of the Inspector General (OIG) is to promote accountability, efficiency, and 
integrity in City government, as well as to investigate complaints of fraud, financial waste, and abuse. The 
following synopsis is a condensed version of the full report provided to City management officials and 
does not contain all investigative information.  
 
In July 2023, the Office of Inspector General (OIG) received a complaint that alleged the City of Baltimore 
(City) had to return more than $10 million in grant funding to the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban 
Development (HUD). The complainant alleged this occurred due to delayed fund drawdowns and issues 
with the software used for drawdowns. 
 
Background 
 
The Mayor’s Office of Homeless Services (MOHS) is responsible for administrating services and 
assistance to individuals and families at risk or currently experiencing homelessness in the City. MOHS 
programs are funded with City, Federal, and State Funds. HUD awards Continuum of Care (CoC) funding 
on an annual basis. According to HUD’s website, the CoC program promotes a community-wide goal of 
ending homelessness and provides funding for nonprofit providers and state and local governments to 
rehouse homeless individuals and families quickly.1  
 
The OIG learned that MOHS publicizes the Notice of Funding Opportunity (NOFO)2 from HUD’s Office 
of Community Planning and Development (CPD) and works with the CoC and nonprofit organizations 
(subrecipients) to solicit and prepare the applications for the upcoming year or new programs. MOHS 
submits the applications to HUD, which then approves the grants for one year. Each subrecipient enters a 
contract with the City, which stipulates the grant source’s program restrictions. MOHS then completes 
drawdowns from HUD’s electronic Line of Credit Control System (eLOCCS), which HUD states should 
occur quarterly.3 According to witnesses and information reviewed, MOHS has 120 days after a program’s 
performance ends to draw down the remaining funds. The following report focuses on the expenditures 
for the funds that occurred during the City Fiscal Years 2021 to 2024. 
 
Methodology 
 
The OIG interviewed numerous current and former MOHS personnel to gain insight into the process for 
grant awards, provider payments, and how the City receives reimbursement from HUD. MOHS’ former 
Director (Former Director) was employed with the City from June 2021 to September 2023. The OIG 
spoke with the Former Director, but they declined a formal interview. Lastly, the OIG reviewed supporting 
documents including, but not limited to, correspondence, grant contract information, policies, HUD 
reports, and invoices pertinent to the investigation. 

 
1 https://www.hud.gov/program_offices/comm_planning/CoC 
2 The Notice of Funding Opportunities (NOFO) is a published each year on Grants.gov for HUD’s Discretionary Funding 
Programs.  
3 https://www.hudexchange.info/homelessness-assistance/coc-esg-virtual-binders/coc-esg-financial-management/eloccs/ 
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OIG Investigation 
 
Recapture 
 
In March 2023, a MOHS Accountant Supervisor contacted a HUD CPD Representative to schedule a 
meeting regarding outstanding draws in eLOCCS. Approximately two months later, the Former Director 
was notified that 39 grants expired in 2022, with a total award amount of $25,444,257, and roughly $14.7 
million was drawn in eLOCCS. It was also noted that all were significantly past the 120-day deadline. 
According to a drawdown report, MOHS submitted five draw requests between late December 2022 and 
May 2023. The majority of recaptured funds appear related to contract disbursements utilizing funds from 
the Federal Fiscal Year 2020.  
 
The Former Director notified Department of Finance (DOF) executives in late June 2023 that HUD would 
recapture nearly $5.9 million due to lack of drawdowns. MOHS had dispersed the approximate $5.9 
million to subrecipients without drawing down the funds for reimbursement.  
 
According to a MOHS spreadsheet provided to HUD in July 2023, the total contracted funding amount 
appeared to total approximately $25.5 million, and the City’s drawdowns totaled roughly $14.7 million, 
resulting in a $10.8 million difference. The OIG confirmed with the current MOHS Director that 
approximately $5.9 million was recaptured by HUD due to lack of drawdowns and roughly $4.9 million 
due to underspending, which is displayed in the chart below (Figure 1). 
 
Figure 1: Allocation of Recaptured Amounts 

 
 
The Former Director wrote to DOF that there is an underspending of CoC projects that HUD recaptures 
yearly, which other MOHS employees corroborated during their interviews.  
 
The City requested an extension from HUD to submit drawdowns, and shared corrective action steps. 
HUD approved MOHS’ request to resubmit vouchers for CoC FY 2020. MOHS reviewed the grant 
documentation and finalized a request for reimbursement of $5,945,571.77 (approximately $5.9 million). 
According to MOHS’ response, MOHS has been working with HUD since October 2023 and provided 
documentation to substantiate the reimbursement of those funds. As of July 2024, this money has not been 
received by the City.  

$10.8 Million Recaptured To HUD 

$5.9 Million of City Funds Spent Without Drawdowns
$4.9 Million Not Spent
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CoC Monitoring  
 
Additionally, the investigation revealed that HUD conducted a series of CoC monitoring of MOHS 
between July 25 and August 12, 2022, with 16 findings.4 HUD cited a significant number of findings, 
including lack of standard operating procedures (SOPs), infrequent drawdown of funds, ineligible 
expenses, unverifiable expenses, and grant costs paid outside of performance period. MOHS submitted 
responses to HUD in December 2022 and July 2023 with corrective actions. Some corrective actions 
included MOHS developing SOPs for CoC program compliance and a system to track expenses incurred 
against recipients that cue eLOCCS draws. Regarding the infrequent drawdowns of funds, MOHS 
explained that deadlines were not met due to leadership and fiscal staff turnover and cited a lack of a 
central grants management system. As a result of HUD’s findings for improper payments and costs paid 
outside the performance period, MOHS returned a total of $501,684.12 to HUD.  
 
Turnover and SOPs  
 
Numerous witnesses reported that MOHS has experienced high turnover for an extended period and said 
the turnover contributed to the lack of drawdowns. According to Workday, the City’s Human Capital 
Management Software, 56 employees departed from the agency from January 2021 to December 2023.5 
Thirteen were program compliance officers, who work with subrecipients and monitor their financial and 
program performance. Three accountant II’s and two fiscal administrators who also left during this period 
were responsible for portions of the drawdown process. 
 
The loss of program compliance officers appeared to impact MOHS’ ability to complete annual 
performance reports (APR), which are required for drawdowns. A MOHS Supervisor (MOHS Supervisor) 
stated MOHS fell behind on completing Annual Performance Reports (APR), which must include 
programmatic and fiscal performance for making final draws. MOHS had the subrecipient’s 
documentation but did not have its own APRs, which impacted final draws. The MOHS Supervisor stated 
that the Program Compliance unit underwent a staffing transition. The lack of onboarding and lack of 
passed on historical knowledge caused MOHS to fall behind in APR’s. The MOHS Supervisor stated all 
financial documentation must be included to close the APR out.  
  
With the significant turnover, witnesses stated historical knowledge from departing employees was not 
documented or passed on to the remaining employees. Several witnesses corroborated HUD’s monitoring 
finding that MOHS lacked SOPs, and multiple witnesses described the training as limited. During the 
investigation, under the new leadership, the OIG learned that MOHS was continuing to draft SOPs but 
had created a Compliance and Fiscal Manual. In addition, MOHS has implemented a grant management 
software and an Excel grant tracker.  
 
eLOCCS Access Issues 
 
MOHS draws funds down through the eLOCCS, the primary grant and subsidy disbursement system that 
handles disbursement and cash management for most HUD grant programs. MOHS’ fiscal unit 
accountants with eLOCCS access can drawdown grant funds after the City has made disbursements to 
subrecipients. The accountant enters a voucher into eLOCCS and the amount is processed and paid. Draws 
must be made within 120 days of the grant end date. Backup documentation must be submitted during this 
review to substantiate the drawdown. One approving official is responsible for ensuring drawdowns are 

 
4 Annually, HUD’s Community Planning and Development (CPD) representative will choose specific programs and obtain a 
random sample of vouchers and require all backup documentation be provided. 
5 This list does not include contingent workers.  
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correct and requesting eLOCCS access for employees. There are multiple accountants responsible for 
drawdowns. 
 
On May 3, 2022, the Former Director forwarded a HUD CoC Spending Report to MOHS executives. The 
Former Director noted that there were large balances in eLOCCS and inquired if there were any delays in 
drawing down funds. Shortly after that email, two former MOHS Accountants (MOHS Accountant 1 and 
MOHS Accountant 2) lost access to eLOCCS. On May 12, 2022, MOHS Accountant 1 attempted to help 
MOHS Accountant 2 receive drawdown confirmations and shared their eLOCCS user identifications. 
HUD prohibits the transmission of login information through email and all communication must be sent 
securely. HUD sent MOHS Accountant 1 an email notifying them that their access would be suspended 
as a result of the identification sharing.  
 
In September 2022, a former MOHS Fiscal Administrator (Former MOHS Fiscal Administrator) was the 
City’s lone approving official left for another City position. Without an approving official, staffers could 
not be recertified to keep their credentials up to date in the eLOCCS system. In February 2023, 
approximately five months after the Former MOHS Fiscal Administrator departure, the Former Director 
became the new approving official.  
 
Subrecipient Payment Delays  
 
Numerous witnesses reported delays in MOHS issuing payments to subrecipients. During the 
investigation, the OIG was notified that late payments for one subrecipient (Vendor) placed multiple 
tenants at risk of eviction. MOHS contracts with the Vendor for rental assistance and supportive housing 
services.  
 
The OIG learned there was a four-month delay in MOHS paying the Vendor after the start of the Vendor’s 
contracts in April 2023. In late summer 2023, several tenants risked being evicted due to non-payment. In 
August 2023, the Vendor received a letter from MOHS to give to the landlords thanking them for their 
patience. The Vendor received payment in August 2023 and subsequently paid the landlords who were 
awaiting payment. Ultimately, two tenants were evicted due to the landlord reportedly selling the property, 
requiring them to be relocated. MOHS assisted with their relocation and paid approximately $15,000 of 
their hotel stays.  
 
According to witnesses, the timing of HUD and State grant funding awards contributed to delayed 
payments to subrecipients, including the Vendor. MOHS’ subrecipient contracts sometimes start earlier 
than HUD or State grant awards. Furthermore, MOHS cannot issue payment to the subrecipients until the 
City’s Board of Estimates (BOE) approves the contract. The City received HUD’s notification of award 
on March 28, 2023, and the Vendor began performing contract duties three days later, on April 1, 2023. 
MOHS’ contracts with the Vendor were not executed until July 2023, and payments were not issued until 
August 2023, approximately four months after the contract began. A former MOHS accountant stated that 
funds used to be available when the BOE process held up contracts. The investigation received information 
that indicated MOHS may have begun utilizing funding to bridge the gap between grant award and 
contract approval for subrecipients.  
 
Regarding other causes for payments delays to subrecipients, witnesses cited subrecipient’s expenditure 
reports as another reason that delayed payments may occur. Subrecipients must submit their expenditure 
reports on time for payment, otherwise they will be non-compliant. A subrecipient submits an expenditure 
report to a MOHS program compliance officer, and the compliance department does an initial review to 
ensure the expenses are eligible and consistent with the approved budget. Once approved, the compliance 
department submits the documentation to the fiscal staff who then processes the payment in Workday. 
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Several witnesses stated expenditure reports from subrecipients are sometimes inaccurate or submitted 
late. Incorrect expenditure reports are granted extended deadlines. If the subrecipient does not submit by 
the deadline, MOHS will redact that line item and payout line items with properly submitted 
documentation. Subrecipients can be paid for redacted line items the following month. MOHS offers 
technical assistance to subrecipients who do not understand the requirements.   
 
INVESTIGATIVE FINDINGS 
 
The OIG substantiated the allegations that, of $25 million in award funding, HUD identified more than 
$10 million to be recaptured. The investigation learned and MOHS confirmed that the recapture amount 
was comprised of approximately $5.9 million that the City had disbursed without completing drawdowns 
for reimbursement from HUD and $4.9 million that the City had not spent. After issuing the $5.9 million 
in payments with City funds, MOHS did not complete the necessary drawdowns for reimbursement in 
HUD’s eLOCCS system within the required timeframe for reimbursement. HUD has approved the City’s 
appeal for an extension and, the City has requested reimbursement for the $5.9 million.  
 
Turnover and lack of standard operating procedures were cited as reasons for the infrequent drawdowns. 
From 2021 to 2023, approximately 56 employees departed MOHS. Witnesses stated there was a lack of 
historical knowledge passed down when employees would leave and new employees would begin. The 
absence of standard operating procedures also adversely impacted the continuity of historical practices. 
The investigation uncovered that MOHS has recently completed a compliance manual. Numerous issues 
with eLOCCS access also occurred leading up to the HUD recapture, including two employees’ 
suspension of access. Turnover also impacted the maintaining of employees with eLOCCS access and an 
approving official. Witnesses also noted that HUD’s approval for eLOCCS access was not timely.   
 
Additionally, the OIG learned that MOHS had to return $501,684.12 due to HUD’s monitoring report 
finding infrequent drawdowns and ineligible expenses.  
 
The investigation also revealed issues with payment to subrecipients. According to witnesses, payment 
delays occur due to subrecipient programs starting before or shortly after HUD’s grant award 
announcement to the City. MOHS then must complete its contract process and have the BOE approve the 
contract before payments can be issued. Witnesses also stated late or inaccurate expenditure reports from 
subrecipients contribute to delayed payments. 
 
Witnesses interviewed spoke positively of the current MOHS Director, and the investigation found MOHS 
is making significant changes to address HUD’s recapture and monitoring, and delayed subrecipient 
payments. MOHS’ compliance efforts in response to the recapture are noteworthy. The OIG recommended 
that MOHS further review ways to maximize HUD funding to reduce potential recapture of funds, 
including those resulting from underspending. In the attached response, MOHS provided an additional 
policy implemented to mitigate slow spending of grant funds.  
 
The OIG sustained the complaint allegations that $10.8 million was returned to HUD, including $4.8 
returned due to underspending and $5.9 resulting from lack of timely drawdowns.  
 
 
 
 
Sincerely,  
 






